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Executive Summary 

 
Economic, social and demographic changes over the past twenty years have left a profound impact on 
Georgetown, Delaware. Once a rural hamlet known for its small-town charm and role as the county 
seat, Georgetown now sits at a crossroad.  Still tied to the agricultural economy that is a mainstay of 
many parts of the Delmarva Peninsula, and still proud of its governmental functions, the town is 
nevertheless being redefined. Development occurring sixteen miles to the east along the coastline has 
brought inland a wave of new businesses and services designed to support an ever-growing number 
of retirees and tourists. Immigrant newcomers from around the world have been filling jobs for 
doctors and engineers as well as jobs in agro-processing, construction, and landscaping.  Locals who 
may have been accustomed to knowing everything about everyone on the block are finding it hard to 
understand the new family in the house across the street. Differences in language, culture, education, 
income, age grouping, housing tenure, family status, and legal status are complicating everyday 
activities and challenging taken-for-granted assumptions.  Some people are not sure what to 
communicate or how to communicate, while others wonder whether the hard work of communicating 
and interacting with so many different types of people will take Georgetown in a good direction.  
 
The We are One Georgetown Survey undertaken in the spring of 2013 grew out one of the goals 
identified in the Georgetown Blueprint Communities’ Plan to Revitalize (2013). The goal of 
“creating a well informed and engaged citizenry” recognizes the need to prepare the town for the 
demands of the future. With the participation of many community members, the survey collected 
basic information from 237 Georgetown residents—information about: a) customary ways of 
receiving and sharing local information, b) levels of awareness and participation in local activities 
and c) attitudes and attachments to the town.  Respondents completed the survey in either English 
(68%) or Spanish (32%), and the majority of the respondents (71%) completed the door-to-door 
version of survey rather than the online version.  
 
Findings come from a broad cross-section of the community. There is a balanced distribution of 
men and women, owners and renters, and people who have lived in Georgetown 10 or fewer years 
versus a decade or more. Respondents cross all age categories, with 52% aged 18-40 and 48% over 
the age of 41. Respondents who took the door-to-door version of the survey reside in neighborhoods 
spread across the town. Approximately 51% of the survey respondents are Caucasian, 38% Hispanic, 
9% African American and 2% as other.  Educational attainment levels range from grade school 
education (20% of the respondents) to post-graduate degrees (7% of the respondents). 
 
Less than a third (29%) of all respondents say they heard about the survey in advance despite a 
focused effort to distribute an announcement about it through a wide variety of sources. The “in the 
know” group is predominantly Caucasian (78%), with Hispanics making up 19% and African 
Americans 3% of that group.  Of the 69 respondents who knew about the survey in advance, 35% say 
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they heard about it through the Town’s newsletter (mailed with the quarterly water bill), 26% through 
printed newspaper, and 23% talking to others. Information about the civic life of the town is not 
getting through to many residents. 
 
Respondents say they typically receive information via multiple sources: printed newspapers (35%), 
internet (31%), radio 27%, talking to others (27%), and newsletters (22%). Respondents’ preferred 
language for communication is English (63%), Spanish (28%), English and Spanish (8%), and either 
French, Creole, Chinese or Burmese (1%).  By having multiple modes of communication at their 
disposal, most respondents can access a language, level of literacy, and technology that best fits their 
needs. It is highly unlikely that a single mode of communication, or short list of communication 
sources, is guaranteed to reach the majority of Georgetown residents. Thus information providers 
may want to think carefully about how to coordinate communication flows to improve coverage. 
 
Respondents tend to be most aware of events that occur in Georgetown and have been around for 
decades. The Christmas Parade, Caroling on the Circle, and Returns Day are the most widely known 
and attended local events, with 75% of all respondents aware of them and between 50-60% attending 
them.  Festival Hispano, the Easter Egg Hunt, and Wings and Wheels are known by just over half of 
the respondents, but only between 20-30% of the respondents say they attend.  While Hispanics are 
less aware of all community events, Caroling on the Circle is known to approximately 62% of 
Hispanics and 43% say they attend it. Caroling on the Circle is also attended by 40% of the African 
American respondents. Respondents from all ethnicities say that inadequate publicity, inconvenient 
timing, and busy schedules are some of reasons why they are aware of events but do not attend.   
 
Georgetown survey respondents have generally positive feelings about their community.  Nearly 
two thirds of all respondents say Georgetown is an excellent or good place to live, with 72% of all 
Hispanic respondents giving Georgetown these two highest ratings (compared to 58% of the 
Caucasian and 34% of the African American respondents). Respondents like the town’s historic 
character and small-town friendliness but dislike the linguistic barriers, property degradation, and 
visual disorder that hinder communication, cultural integration, and civic pride. Even so, 83% of the 
respondents have a strong attachment to Georgetown, 77% say diversity is an asset to the town and 
73% say they know people from different backgrounds than their own.  
 
Georgetown’s diversity is appreciated by survey respondents, but it is also a challenge for some. As 
a group Hispanics are especially supportive of the town’s diversity; 93% see it as asset. The majority 
of African Americans (76%) agree, as do Caucasians (65%), and this affirmation crosses age groups, 
gender, housing tenure and length of residence. Those respondents who say diversity is not an asset 
(23%) feel that “diversity can go too far.” Residents from multiple ethnic, socioeconomic, and age 
groups are experiencing the challenges of living with difference. Greater involvement, understanding, 
and commitment by the people of Georgetown could turn adversity into invention. Differences could 
become opportunities for renewed civic engagement and revitalization.  
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Part 1:  Introduction and Overview  
 
This report details findings from the We are One Georgetown Survey that took place over a two-
week period in April 2013.  This project developed out of the larger Blueprint Communities 
Revitalization Planning initiative funded by the Federal Home Loan Bank of Pittsburgh (Blueprint 
Communities, 2013).  In particular the survey addresses one of the four goals in the 2013 
Georgetown Blueprint Communities Plan to Revitalize—improving cultural integration and 
communication in order to create a “well informed and engaged citizenry” (Georgetown Blueprint 
Communities Plan, 2013).  In a town of fewer than 7000 people, where Latin American immigrants 
arriving over the past 20 years make up nearly half of the population, more effective communication 
could not only lead to cultural integration, it could help generate civic pride, stimulate economic 
revitalization, and build an environment where children, families, retirees, and visitors thrive.  
 
With the guidance of the community-endorsed Plan to Revitalize behind them, the We are One 
Georgetown advisory group assembled in early 2013 to determine the first steps. The advisory group 
included members of Georgetown government, Habitat for Humanity in Sussex County, HOY en 
Delaware, St. Michael’s Catholic Church, Del-Tech Community College, and the University of 
Delaware. This group decided to undertake the We are One Georgetown Survey. Information was 
collected about residents’: a) customary ways of receiving and sharing local information, b) levels of 
awareness and participation in local activities and c) attitudes and attachments to Georgetown.  
 
 
Challenges of Communication and Cultural Integration  
 
Like many small towns across the United States, Georgetown has undergone the stresses of economic 
and social change brought on by globalization.  Sussex County, Delaware has a long history of 
agricultural production and for nearly 200 years was a predominantly rural area with a largely white 
population.  Starting in the 1970s, and expanding rapidly since, this county has become a haven to 
tourists, retirees, and immigrants from Central America and beyond.  Development fever on the coast 
drew many locals to “better jobs” in the construction and service industries located there, opening up 
agro-processing jobs inland for immigrant-newcomers.  
 
According to a study by Martin (2009, 208), “The 1990 Census reported that there were 7,000 
Latinos in Maryland’s Eastern Shore counties and Delaware’s Kent and Sussex counties. Estimates 
are that their number rose to 9,000 in 1994 and, in the Fall of 1996, there were 20,000 Hispanics in 
southern Delaware and 7,000 on the Maryland Shore; including 1,200 to 1,500 Latinos in 
Georgetown, Delaware (population 4,400).”  Thus during the 1990s immigrant workers in the 
Delmarva region eagerly accepted year-round work and began to find housing in inland communities 
such as Georgetown, where the processing plants were nearby and housing costs were lower.  
 



	  

 7	  

According to the estimated data from 2005 Census, Hispanics comprise nearly half of Georgetown’s 
population of approximately 6500.   
 

                            
   Source: http://www.city-data.com/city/Georgetown-Delaware.html 
 

 
It is important to note that the ethnic diversification of rural Delmarva is part of a larger process 
going on in many counties across the United States.  Findings from the 2010 U.S. census show that 
the “rural Hispanic population grew by 44.6 percent during the 2000-2010 period, faster than any 
other racial or ethnic minority” (Lichter, 2012, 7).  Worthington, Minnesota (population 4500) gained 
national attention when the proportion of Hispanic there hit 35% (Lichter, 2012).  Similarly swift and 
significant demographic changes in Georgetown, Delaware have not gone unnoticed.  
  
Researchers and journalists alike point out that small towns across America (including Georgetown) 
were not ready for the economic and social changes in front of them.  Rural communities that had 
been losing younger members due to out-migration in search of better educational and job 
opportunities were often at a loss to know what to do with the young, often less-educated, foreign-
born population arriving at their doorsteps (Martin and Midgley, 2003).  Differences in language, 
cultural backgrounds, socio-economic status, and age led to inevitable misunderstandings and social 
tension.  Communities able to see how these youthful, hard-working immigrants contributed to their 
town’s economic wellbeing and future survival found ways to help them transition into their new 
lives.  In Marshalltown, Iowa “diversity coalitions” were created to promote positive host and 
newcomer relationships, and the Mayor made a goodwill trip to Mexico to see where newcomers in 
his community originated (Carr, Lichter and Kefalas, 2012).  In West Liberty, Iowa the school district 
established a Dual Language K-12 program, where half the day is taught in English and the other half 
in Spanish, to lessen differences between the two cultures and make “assimilation a two way street” 
(Kelleher, 2011). Governor Vilsack, from Iowa, openly welcomed this influx of immigrants in 1998, 
calling his state the “Ellis Island of the Midwest” (Carr, Lichter and Kefalas, 2012, 45).  By 2012 
“five states—Illinois, Washington, Massachusetts, Maryland and New Jersey—[had] taken the lead 
in crafting coherent integration agendas” (Eaton, 2012, 3). 
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On the flip side, other immigrant-receiving towns did not know where to begin to ease social tensions.  
Hazelton, Pennsylvania, a town known for its harsh anti-immigrant policies in the early 2000s, 
created enough antagonism that Hispanics there were afraid to leave their houses to attend English as 
a Second Language classes (ESL), a move that inhibited immigrant newcomers from integrating 
(Prins and Toso, 2012). Likewise, in Freemont, Nebraska “57% of the voters passed an ordinance that 
made it unlawful to rent apartments of houses to people who are in the country illegally” (Eaton, 
2012, 2).  But the good news is that social tension and conflict are diminishing in places where 
immigrant newcomers are realizing their dreams. According to a 25 year old Mexican-American 
from Marshalltown, Iowa “Hispanics no longer have the worst jobs or the poorest houses. It 
demonstrates that we’re reaching a level that’s helping us to be more accepted. We’ve contradicted a 
lot of stereotypes about Hispanics” (Hastings, 2012, 3). 
 
Public reactions to Georgetown’s immigrant population have been divided and dynamic. In the early 
years some residents worried about the impact of Hispanics on the town and questioned the actions of 
organizations proactively assisting these newcomers. What stood out, however, was the degree to 
which the immigrant population slowly found ways to make Georgetown their home.  A reporter for 
the Wilmington News Journal noted that as these newcomers settled into American life, less 
remittance money was being sent to Guatemala and more earnings were spent buying a car or a house, 
or opening a business in Georgetown (Harlow, 2009).  Progress has been made but there is room for 
improvement. The We are One Georgetown Survey is a significant step in that direction. 
 
 
Part 2: We are One Georgetown Survey—Methods 
 
Designing and Editing the Survey 
 
In late January/early February 2013 the We are One Georgetown advisory group began its 
preliminary research into the challenges of communications and community engagement in 
Georgetown. Over the next two months a two-page, 31-question survey was completed and tested.  It 
was comprised of four parts: 1) general information, 2) nature of communication, 3) participation in 
local events and activities, and 4) participants’ feelings about the Georgetown community.  
Considerable attention was given to ensuring that the survey questions were relevant and clearly 
written, and to ensuring that all residents of Georgetown could access and complete the survey. Thus 
an online version of survey was made available to the public at the Town of Georgetown web site for 
approximately 2 weeks and a door-to-door survey was conducted on April 13th, 2013. Both versions 
were in English and Spanish. (See Appendix A for a copy of the survey). 
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Recruiting and Preparing Georgetown Volunteers  
 
From the outset of the project local volunteers were recruited to assist.  The strategy included 
contacting staff at two local schools (Sussex Tech High School and Del-Tech Community College) to 
extend an invitation for faculty and/or students to play a role. Ten students at Sussex Tech High 
School attended an information meeting in late January and half of them continued with the project to 
the end. In the weeks ahead of the April 13th survey students from Sussex Central High School and 
Del-Tech Community College, as well as several enthusiastic community volunteers, also came on 
board. Volunteers attended an orientation and training session in late-March.  
 
The inclusion of local volunteers was very important to the overall success of the survey for several 
reasons. Having a dozen or more volunteers, most of them bilingual residents of Georgetown, put 
more survey administrators into the field so that a larger number of surveys could be completed. It 
also put bilingual survey teams into every neighborhood, thus ensuring that the sample would be 
representative of the community and surveys could be administered in Spanish if needed. These 
volunteers also gave the University of Delaware student survey administrators, who were not 
recognizable to Georgetown residents or deeply familiar with the neighborhoods, a degree of 
authority and security. Finally, using local volunteers gave these civic-minded folks an opportunity to 
see and speak with people in their town that they might not otherwise know, thus breaking down 
some of the social distance that often hampers communication and cultural integration.  
 
 

      

April 13th, 2013. We are One Georgetown Survey team. 
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Administering the survey: April 13, 2013 

On the day of the survey volunteers were reminded that the quality of the information obtained 
depended on how effective they were explaining questions and getting complete information.  
Neighborhood maps and a checklist of instructions and advice were attached to each survey clipboard, 
and all of the 11 bilingual survey teams were coached in the art of maintaining respectful interactions 
and safety at all times.  These two-person teams then went into their assigned neighborhoods and 
rang doorbells. They worked for approximately two hours in the morning and another two hours in 
the afternoon, meeting collectively to share concerns and information over lunch and when the 
completed survey forms were turned in at the end of the day. 

Survey Neighborhoods 
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Part 3: We are One Georgetown Survey Findings 

In the weeks leading up to the April survey, members of the We are One Georgetown advisory group 
undertook several strategies to ensure that community members would hear about and complete the 
survey. HOY en Delaware included an article about the survey in its online and print news (in 
Spanish and English). The Town of Georgetown enclosed an announcement about the survey, with a 
web address to complete the survey online, in its regular water bill. The Town also gave a press 
release that was picked up by multiple media sources in southern Delaware. At the same time 
members of the We are One Georgetown advisory group and student volunteers relayed information 
about the survey to Georgetown residents via their professional and personal communications 
networks. 

                         

       
The voluntary, anonymous survey could be completed by going online to the Town of Georgetown 
website during the two weeks it was available or by providing oral responses (in English or Spanish) 
to survey administrators who went door-to-door on April 13th.  It was important that the survey be 
administered door-to-door as well as online. Pew Research studies show that online surveys do not 
reach all segments of the population. According to the Pew Research site, online surveys “are often 
employed in combination with another mode to accurately represent the public. Surveys of the 
general population that rely only on the internet can be subject to significant biases resulting from 
under-coverage and nonresponse” due to socioeconomic differences in who has access to computers 
and internet service as well as inter-generational differences in computer competency levels 
(http://www.people-press.org/methodology/collecting-survey-data/internet-surveys/).  Though the online survey 
was available for a two-week period, only 29% of the 237 survey forms were completed online 
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compared to 71% completed door-to-door.  Surveys were completed in two languages: 68% in 
English and 32% in Spanish.  
 
 
General Observations 
 
Part 1 of the survey asked questions about the general background of respondents.  The survey 
captured a representative sample of the community. There is a balanced distribution of men and 
women, as well as owners and renters.  Approximately half of the respondents have lived in 
Georgetown 10 or fewer years and half longer than that. Respondents crossed all age categories: 16% 
aged 18-25; 36% aged 26-40; 27% aged 41-60; and 22% over the age of 61. Respondents who took 
the door-to-door version of the survey reside in neighborhoods spread across the town.  

* 
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In terms of ethnicity, 51% of the survey respondents identify themselves as Caucasian, 38% as 
Hispanic, 9% as African American and 2% as Other.  This distribution does not quite reflect the 
current ethnic composition of Georgetown.  Hispanics comprise close to half of the population today, 
and African Americans close to 14% of the total population. Caucasians are approximately 35% of 
Georgetown’s population, according to recent census information.    
                                  

                             
 
Educational attainment levels for the adults that completed the survey range from those with only a 
grade school education to those with post-graduate degrees. Approximately 75% of the respondents 
have completed a high school degree or more, compared to the State of Delaware where 87% of the 
adult population over the age of 25 has completed high school (Ryan and Siebens, 2012, 11). 
Hispanics make up the vast majority of respondents with less than a high school education (89%), 
and Caucasians comprise the sizeable majority holding a college degree or post-graduate degree 
(79%). Studies have shown that first generation Hispanics tend to have lower educational attainment 
levels, but these figures change dramatically for the second generation (Suro and Passel, 2003).  
 

                         
 
                        

Caucasian	  
51%	  

African	  
American	  

9%	  

Hispanic	  
38%	  

Asian	  
1%	  

Other	  
1%	  

Ethnic backgrounds  
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Part 2 of the survey focused on how respondents receive information and news about the town. One 
of the questions asked in the survey was whether respondents had heard about the survey in advance. 
Approximately 70% of the respondents say they did not hear about the survey before they took it, 
despite the fact that it was advertised through the English and Spanish press and was mailed to 
Georgetown property owners in the Town’s newsletter. 
 
Participants were also asked to identify all of the ways they typically receive their news. Responses 
range from: 35% television and printed newspapers; to 31% internet; to 27% radio and talking to 
others; to 22% newsletters; to 8% other. Preferred modes of communication are: 41% internet, 33% 
television, 30% printed newspapers, 25% newsletters, 16% radio, 12% talking to others, and 5% 
other. Respondents say their preferred language for communication is: English (63%), Spanish (28%), 
English and Spanish (8%), and either French, Creole, Chinese and Burmese (1%). These results 
indicate that Georgetown residents obtain local information from a wide variety of sources—sources 
that allow respondents who speak different languages, have different levels of literacy, and use 
different types of technology an opportunity to access some information. There is no single mode of 
communication, nor short list of preferred modes of communication, guaranteed to reach the majority 
of Georgetown residents. Thus the Georgetown community is faced with many types communication 
challenges. 
 
Part 3 of the survey asked respondents to identify all of the local activities and events that they 
know about and attend. The purpose of these questions was to measure the degree to which the 
respondents knew about a variety of annual public events and cared to attend them. Respondents are 
most aware of the Christmas Parade (78%), Caroling on the Circle (76%), Returns Day (72%), 
Festival Hispano in Millsboro (58%), the Easter Egg Hunt (55%), and Wings and Wheels (48%).  
The most attended events are: Returns Day and the Christmas Parade (60% each), Caroling on the 
Circle (54%), Festival Hispano (31%), and Wings and Wheels (26%).  
 
Part 4 of the survey asked various questions about peoples’ feelings towards the town. A sizeable 
majority of respondents (81%) identify themselves as being strongly attached to the town.  In 
addition, a large percentage of the respondents (77%) say that the town’s diversity is an asset. When 
asked specifically how they would rate the town, approximately two thirds (65%) of the respondents 
say it is an excellent or good place to live. Overall the people who completed the survey are very 
connected to Georgetown and appreciate its many positive attributes. 
 
 
Topics for Further Analysis 
 
1. Modes of Communication and their Effectiveness   
 
One of the ways that this survey attempted to find out how people in Georgetown receive and share 
information was to ask respondents if they had heard about the survey in advance of taking it. 
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Responses given to this question were used to gauge the effectiveness of multiple modes of 
information distribution. 
 
Approximately 30% of the survey respondents (69 people) say they heard of the survey prior to 
taking it. This suggests that current modes of communication in Georgetown are limited and many 
Georgetown residents may not able to receive and share information about the town. Caucasians 
make up the majority of this “in the know” group (78%) with Hispanics making up 19% and African 
Americans 3%.  This group is largely comprised of people who have taken college courses or 
graduated from college (80%) and own their homes (67%).  In fact, 86% of the 69 respondents with 
prior knowledge of the survey state that they have access to and knowledge of computers. The 
smaller group of respondents without access to and/or knowledge of computers (but nevertheless “in 
the know” about the survey) are an interesting cross section of Georgetown’s population. These 
tuned-in, offline respondents include several middle-aged and older Caucasian homeowners who 
graduated from college, an older African-American homeowner who graduated from high school and 
a couple of younger Hispanic renters who completed grade school.    
 
Respondents who heard about the survey in advance say they learned about it from a wide variety of 
sources. Over a third (35%) say they received news about the survey through a newsletter (most 
likely the announcement the Town sent to property owners in their March water bill), with another 
quarter (26%) of the respondents saying they received this information via a printed newspaper. 
Although the majority of these “in-the-know” respondents obtained information about the survey via 
newsletter or printed newspaper, almost a quarter (23%) say they heard about the survey in an old 
fashioned, interpersonal way—talking to other people.  
 
 
2. Levels of Awareness and Participation in Civic Life  
 
In order to gauge levels of awareness and participation in the town’s civic life, Georgetown survey 
respondents were given a list of some local events and asked to identify all they were aware of and 
had attended. By far the Christmas Parade, Caroling on the Circle and long-running Return Day are 
the most known and attended events, with over two thirds of the respondents saying they are aware of 
them and more than half attending them (see: http://www.georgetowncoc.com/event/carolling-circle.htm and 
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Return_Day). Between 40-60% of the respondents know about Festival 
Hispano, the Easter Egg Hunt, Wings and Wheels, and Tag Sale, but only 18-30% attend.  Less well 
known and attended are the Spring into Spring event and ethnically-focused events. For example 
approximately 31% of the respondents (72 people) are aware of the Festival Independencia de 
Guatemala and most of these are Hispanics, under the age of 40, who have lived in Georgetown 
fewer than 10 years (59%) and prefer to receive their news in Spanish (73%).  Only 21% of the 
respondents say they heard of the well-established AFRAM festival in Seaford, and 7% attended (see: 
http://www.easternshoreafram.org). 
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             Community Events—from Highest to Lowest Levels of Awareness and Attendance  
 

Community Event years in 
existence  

 
Event Sponsor 

 

% aware  
of event 

% attend 
event 

Christmas Parade 41-45            Chamber of Commerce 77% 60% 

Caroling on the Circle 26-30 Sussex County Council 76% 54% 

Return Day 200  Sussex County Return Day 
Committee 71% 60% 

Festival Hispano 16-20 El Centro Cultural 57% 31% 

Easter Egg Hunt 11-15 Chamber of Commerce 54% 20% 

Wings and Wheels 6-10 Chamber of Commerce 48% 26% 

Tag Sale 1-5 Town of Georgetown 41% 18% 

Spring into Spring 1-5 Town of Georgetown 36% 17% 

Lady of Guadalupe 11-15 St. Michael’s Catholic Church 34% 21% 

Festival Independencia  
de Guatemala 1-5 Grupo Guatemaltecos Unidos  

de Delaware 31% 17% 

AFRAM Festival 16-20 Eastern Shore AFRAM  
Festival Committee 21% 7% 

Guate-Fest 1-5 Small business owners and community 
leaders from Guatemala 18% 7% 

 
 
Respondents of all ethnic backgrounds indicate they know about the long-running Christmas Parade, 
Caroling on the Circle, and Return Day events (and respondents from all ethnic groups say they have 
attended one or more of these). Caucasians, however, are the most aware of these events and this 
awareness level is not related to the length of time that respondents have lived in Georgetown.   
 
On a whole, Hispanics are less aware of the well-known community events. Some of this could be 
attributed to the fact that most Hispanics have lived in Georgetown for ten or fewer years 
(approximately 80%). It could also be due to poor publicity, or to the event being scheduled at a time 
when many Hispanics cannot attend, or to a sense that Hispanics are not welcome due to prejudice 
and/or language difficulties. “I personally do not feel welcomed by the Anglo-community,” says one 
Hispanic, while another makes the observation that“ People only go to activities with their language.” 
Caroling on the Circle is an exception. Approximately 62% of the Hispanic respondents know about 
this event and 43% attend it. Undoubtedly the efforts of El Centro Cultural, an organization that 
supports the cultural and artistic life of Hispanics in southern Delaware, have helped to make this an 
accessible and popular event for Spanish-speaking residents. Carols sung in Spanish are now part of 
the annual program (see: http://elcentrocultural.org/events/). Approximately 40% of the African-
American respondents also attend Caroling on the Circle. 
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Respondents from all ethnicities indicate that inadequate publicity, inconvenient timing, and busy 
schedules are reasons why they are aware of events but do not attend.  Approximately a quarter of all 
respondents say they are working when many community events occur, and nearly a third say they 
are too busy to attend. One long-time Caucasian resident, who knows about many events, believes 
“Georgetown could do a better job of publicizing events early enough so that we can make plans to 
attend and linking publicity to a prominent website.”  African-American respondents are particularly 
perplexed about events communication and selection. Says one: “I’ve never heard of the events on 
this list,” and another wishes someone would “develop events that are in tune with my interests.” Yet 
another points out: “I don’t get any information, even information I need to know about.  The level of 
communication in Georgetown is very poor and sad." A Hispanic respondent agrees: “some of the 
events are not my cup of tea,” and also points out that “other events sound “scary.”  Finally, another 
Hispanic who would like to participate in civic events reminds events organizers to “Advertise more 
in Spanish, because it does not feel welcoming when events are only advertised in English.” Feeling 
excluded or uncomfortable due language barriers, however, is not a one-way street. One African-
American respondent says that language barriers at Hispanic events make her feel unwelcome. 
Perhaps this is why 48% of the Caucasian and 27% of African-American respondents in this survey 
are aware of Festival Hispano, but only 14% of the Caucasian and 9% of the African-American 
respondents say they have ever attended it.   
 
 
3. Ratings of Georgetown as a Place to Live  
 
Georgetown survey respondents have generally positive feelings about their community.  
Approximately two thirds say Georgetown is an excellent place (29%) or good place to live (36%).  
A third, however, think Georgetown could be a better place (30%) or is not a good place at all (2%).  
  

                                
 
Hispanics give Georgetown higher ratings than other groups. Nearly three quarters (72%) of 
Georgetown’s Hispanics say it is an excellent or good place. Whereas 58% Caucasian respondents 
give Georgetown an excellent or good rating and only 34% of African Americans give Georgetown 
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an excellent or good rating. When respondents express their thoughts about what makes the town a 
great place, there are some common themes.  Respondents with positive feelings about Georgetown 
praise its “friendliness,” “historic and cultural diversity,” “safety,” and “good atmosphere for retirees.”   
 
Survey findings also suggest that the desire to interact openly, comfortably, and happily with one’s 
neighbors and surroundings is often frustrated by: a) cultural-linguistic barriers that impede 
neighborly interactions, b) spaces in town that are degraded, dirty and poorly maintained and c) a 
lack of recreational and shopping opportunities. Nearly a third of the respondents (which includes 
people who have lived in Georgetown a few years to many decades) believe that there is room for 
improvement. Property owners and renters, young adults and retirees concur: Georgetown is not 
living up to its potential.  African Americans in particular say the town could be improved. Nearly 
half of the African-American respondents (11 of the 21) say Georgetown could be a better place and 
another 9.5 % (2 people) say it is not a good place to live. According to one African-American 
respondent: “It would be nice if there were more things for children to do (such as movie theaters, 
running biking trail, parks, basketball courts), and it would be nice if young adults stayed in the area 
after graduation. Georgetown is scared of change."  About a third of the Caucasian respondents say 
Georgetown could be better (34.5%), with 21% of Hispanics saying the same. “Georgetown has 
beautiful potential,” offers one respondent, “but it is stuck in a time warp. It is 50 years behind time!” 
 
Several online respondents recorded their thoughts about changes in Georgetown. One respondent 
says: “Having lived here for 35 years, and my wife for over 60, we are disappointed by how the 
appearance of town has declined.” Another says: “Did not check excellent because town suffers from 
lack of beautification. There are isolated efforts, but the overall impression of the town is "frumpy."   
 
People have their own ideas about who or what is to blame for the inability of the community to feel 
united and happy about life in their hometown. One respondent attributes town decline to the “Many 
properties (probably rentals) that have devalued other properties,” and to a different concept of 
“pride of place” held by the Hispanic community.  Another believes “Property values have decreased 
due to a lack of homeownership: sheets being used for curtains, torn blinds, landscaping used to dry 
laundry, total number of vehicles parked at various properties, and a complete disregard for garbage 
accumulating.” This person feels “The Hispanic organizations in Town need to assume more 
responsibility in educating the Hispanic community in becoming better neighbors. We are not and 
never will be one Georgetown."  Another points out that visual disorder in Georgetown tarnishes the 
town’s reputation:  “I have to constantly defend my town from other towns. When I meet someone and 
tell them I live in Georgetown I get the same response "oh you live in little Mexico" or "you live in 
sheets-for-curtains town."  While another respondent does not directly point to the responsibilities 
that landlords and town officials have to ensure that properties are maintained and up to code, he 
agrees that immigrants and the organizations that assist them could do more to help newcomers 
understand and abide by accepted standards: “I am not happy with the conditions in which some 
people have to live. There are no advocates for the Hispanic people living in outrageously despicable 
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conditions. This affects everyone's quality of life. More needs to be done with the Hispanic 
community, providing them with more instruction on how to adapt to the [local] culture.” 
 
 
5.  Levels of Attachment to Georgetown   

Despite tensions created when people of very different ethnic, socio-economic, and demographic 
backgrounds live together in one relatively small space, approximately 83% of the survey 
respondents have a strong attachment to their town. In addition 77% say that diversity is an asset, and 
73% say that they know people of backgrounds different from themselves.  

Of the approximately 40 respondents who say they do not feel attached to Georgetown (17%), 20 are 
Caucasian (50%), 11 are African American (27%), and 9 are Hispanic (22.5%).  When looked at in 
relation to other co-ethnics who completed the survey the statistics look different. Compared to all 21 
of the African Americans who completed the survey, the 11 who do not feel attached to Georgetown 
represent 52% of all African-Americans surveyed. This percentage is considerably higher than the 
16% of all Caucasian respondents and the 10% of all Hispanic respondents who do not feel an 
attachment to the town. It is not clear from the findings why African Americans do not share the 
same overall place attachment as other groups. But this finding parallels other information about 
African-American respondents: 24% (5 people) think that Georgetown could be a better place and 
almost 10% (2 people) say Georgetown is not a good place to live. Comments from several of these 
unattached respondents suggest changes that could help them feel more connected: “Georgetown is 
my hometown, but I am reluctant to say I have a strong attachment. I want immigrants to learn 
English, and I want to learn Spanish myself.” Another respondent adds: “I believe that ethnic 
diversity is valued, but I have encountered many rude and ignorant people in Georgetown. I would 
also like to hear more information about what is going on.”  

Life in Georgetown is a positive experience for many Hispanics. Only 9% of Hispanics (8 people) 
feel that they are not connected to Georgetown.  One Hispanic respondent states: “Me gusta 
Georgetown porque es un lugar tranquilo y un buen lugar para educar a mis hijos” (I like 
Georgetown because it is a quiet place and good place to educate my children).  Another respondent 
says “it’s nice knowing more cultures.” The ability and opportunity to get to know people outside of 
one’s group is difficult, as several Hispanic respondents point out.  According to one respondent, 
“There is diversity in Georgetown but everybody tends to keep within their own race.” Contrary to 
perceptions by some, many Hispanics are deeply committed to building a life for themselves and 
their families Georgetown. As one respondent says, “I'm a proud citizen of Georgetown. I feel safe 
and secure [here] with my family and my children.” Given the limited economic and educational 
opportunities that many of Georgetown’s Guatemalan immigrants faced in their home villages, it is 
no surprise that Georgetown represents progress and promise (Veness, 2011). 
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6. Attitudes Toward Diversity in Georgetown  

When respondents were asked whether or not they thought diversity in Georgetown was an asset, 
approximately 77% of all respondents (182 people) say “yes”, 20% say “no,” and 3% give no 
response. Hispanics are much more positive about diversity than other ethnic groups. Fully 93% of all 
Hispanics who took the survey say diversity is a valuable feature of Georgetown, compared to 76% 
of all African American and 65% of all Caucasian respondents.  Respondents who see diversity as an 
asset cut across gender categories as well as age, housing tenure, and length of residence in 
Georgetown. Respondents who believe diversity is an asset also indicate that they have important 
relationships with people of different backgrounds.  

Looking only at the 47 respondents who do not see Georgetown’s diversity as an asset, most are 
Caucasian (79%). Approximately 11% of the group questioning the value of diversity is Hispanic (5 
people) and 11% African American (5 people). The majority of the respondents who question the 
benefits of diversity are homeowners (75%) who say they have a strong attachment to Georgetown 
(74%).  They also have some college education or have completed a college degree (66%) and say 
they know people from backgrounds different to their own (66%).  Half of the group expressing 
doubts about diversity is over the age of 40 and half under 40. Respondents questioning the value of 
diversity cut across gender and age categories and have lived in Georgetown different amounts of 
time. 
 
Of the 37 Caucasians who express doubts about diversity, online respondents (70%) are more likely 
to express this sentiment than the door-to-door respondents (30%). It is possible that the door-to-door 
respondents feel more inhibited about questioning the benefits of diversity, or it could be that 
respondents who took the time to go online are more motivated to express their reservations about the 
town’s diversity and the town in general.  
 
 
7. Significance of Neighborhood Type on Communications and Feelings about Georgetown:  
 
It is not surprising that communications and feelings about Georgetown might vary according to 
neighborhood, given that in the United States neighborhoods tend to be highly differentiated 
according to ethnicity/race, class (the socio-economic and educational characteristics of the 
neighborhood), and demographics (age of head of household and family status).  A quick look at 
demographic information mapped and available online through City-Data (http://www.city-
data.com/city/Georgetown-Delaware.html) illustrates that central Georgetown, as well as the neighborhoods 
to the north of the Circle, not only tend to be occupied by more Hispanics (and African-Americans) 
but tend to have more rental housing and larger numbers of adults who have not completed high 
school. 
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Information about where survey respondents reside was taken on all door-to-door surveys (for 70% 
of the sample), but not asked of online respondents. Thus there are missing pieces of information in 
the description below. Nonetheless, based on a sample of 168 respondents spread across most of 
Georgetown’s neighborhoods it is possible to make some observations.  One observation that stands 
out is that “location matters.”  The type of neighborhood you live in—whether it is ethnically 
homogeneous or ethnically mixed, predominantly rental or predominantly owner-occupied, or the 
housing stock is old and in disrepair or relatively new and well maintained—provides a context for 
everyday life.  Four neighborhoods are analyzed in more depth to gain a better understanding of how 
people in those places communicate, interact, and experience life. 
 

                           
 

Neighborhood Analysis Areas 
 
Carriage Place is a relatively new, ethnically mixed housing development comprised of modest 
“starter homes” built partly through the efforts of the Department of Housing and Urban 
Development (HUD).  Just over half of the seven survey respondents here are Hispanic (57%) and 
under half African American (43%).  All interact with people of different backgrounds and feel a 
strong attachment to Georgetown, and nearly all are homeowners under the age of 40. Though these 
property owners would have received an announcement from the Town about the survey, only one 
Hispanic and no African-American homeowners say they heard about it in advance. Inadequate and 
poor communications are complaints mentioned by two respondents. All but three respondents (two 
Hispanics and one African-American) value diversity (57%). A visitor to one of the African-
American respondents offers this opinion: “Guatemalans are taking over, we should have more say.” 
One way to accomplish this, continues the respondent, is to elect “more minority politicians.”  Thus 
one of the challenges of diversity in Georgetown is to ensure that the interests of historically 
marginalized ethnic groups, such as African Americans, are not subsumed or overlooked.   
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Kimmeytown, an older ethnically mixed neighborhood near the center of town, provides other clues 
about how diversity is imagined and experienced. The sixteen respondents here are predominantly 
Hispanic (81%), with a sizeable group of African Americans (19%). Three quarters are renters (75%) 
between the age of 18 and 40.  All but one of the respondents, or 94% of the respondents, say 
diversity is an asset. The lived experiences of these respondents, however, illustrate some of the 
complexities of diversity. Half of the Kimmeytown respondents say Georgetown could be better or is 
not good, and half say they do not know anyone of a different background. “Georgetown has many 
cultures,” says one Hispanic respondent, but “It would be better if these cultures got to know one 
another. Georgetown is “discriminado” (discriminatory).” Another Hispanic remarks: “Georgetown 
would be better if people were on better terms with one another.” African American respondents here 
do not offer comments about diversity, but they do say communication is a problem.  
 
Georgetown Point is a relatively new development where Habitat for Humanity—Sussex County 
has played a significant role in building affordable houses.  The ethnic composition of the sixteen 
survey respondents here is 69% Caucasian, 31% Hispanic, 1% African American and 1% other. 
Nearly all of the respondents are homeowners (88%), with some college education or a college 
degree (81%), who feel attached to Georgetown (81%). Approximately a third of these respondents 
(31%) say Georgetown could be better, and 75% say diversity is an asset. One respondent confesses, 
“I have neutral feelings about diversity as an asset. Georgetown could be a much better place than it 
is now.” While another points out “diversity is an iffy thing, [a town] can become too diverse.”  
 
The older section of Ward 4 is an historically white, middle-class neighborhood with larger homes 
sitting on larger lots of land. The seventeen survey respondents here rate Georgetown as an excellent 
or good place to live (91%), say they are attached to Georgetown (82%), and are a mix of Caucasians 
(77%) and Hispanics (23%). Most are homeowners (68%), and several of the respondents are retirees 
who recently moved to Georgetown to enjoy its historical, small town setting. Despite the significant 
number of property owners in the sample, only 22% say they heard of the survey before taking it. 
One of the two respondents who says Georgetown could be better (9%) also says he has “… nothing 
against immigrants, but it is frustrating when you can’t talk to them or they pretend they do not 
understand English. Georgetown’s diversity is good up to a point and then it is a problem.” Another 
respondent says “When you pull in [to town] you see laundry on windows/roofs. It makes the town 
look bad. It’s embarrassing. I don’t have a problem with the people, just they way their homes look.”  
Despite tensions over the look and use of outdoor space—tensions generated by cultural, socio-
economic, and, in this case, housing tenure differences—diversity is deemed an asset by 95% of the 
respondents.  Dealing with diversity, however, can be “overwhelming.”  
 
 
Dealing with diversity: 
 
Comments by respondents in each of the neighborhoods above remind us that diversity not an 
intellectual construct or automatic good. It is, as respondents say, “an iffy thing.”  Positive feelings 
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about diversity depend on how individuals experience the work of mutual recognition and 
accommodation in settings where people with multiple types of difference must coexist in the same 
space (Sandercock, 2004).  Ethnicity/culture is just one type of difference that Georgetown residents 
must deal with. Difference is also being experienced and negotiated around socioeconomic status, 
educational levels, housing tenure, age grouping, and legal status. When disconnected lines of 
communication and language barriers are added to the mix, difference can, indeed, be 
“overwhelming.” The practice of living with multiple forms of diversity requires a lot thought, 
patience, and creativity.  
 
It is quite possible, then, for one Hispanic to state “Georgetown does not welcome diversity, and I 
personally do not feel welcomed by the Anglo community because of my ethnicity,” while another 
Hispanic respondent says “I know my neighbors and relations are decent. I feel accepted and treated 
fairly, not much racism.”  Likewise, it is possible for respondents in ethnically mixed neighborhoods 
in Georgetown to recognize and appreciate diversity, yet confess “everybody tends to keep with their 
own race,” and “relationships with other ethnic groups are only within the work setting.” Diversity 
based on differences in income, education, housing tenure, and neighborhood type—or class—
provokes as much or more discord than ethnicity. So the issue for Georgetown is not so much 
whether the town needs more or less ethnic diversity. The issue is how this town will find better ways 
of enacting or practicing the skills needed to reduce the work of relating to and living with people 
who are different, a skills set that will be more and more important in the increasingly “super-diverse” 
world we live in (Vertovec, 2007). 
 
 
Part 4: Food for thought  
 
 
Possible Strategies to Better Inform and Engage Georgetown Residents   
 
The University of Delaware team brainstormed to come up with a list of relatively easy and 
inexpensive steps that could be taken in Georgetown to help improve communication and cultural 
integration. Here are some of their ideas, or food for thought.  
 
 
Georgetown could mail important information to all residents of Georgetown 
 

Based on the survey results detailed above, the majority of Georgetown respondents receive 
news about their town through printed sources. While it is cost-effective and expedient to send 
announcements about local events via mailings that the Town already does (bill notifications), 
this type of mailing does not reach many if not most tenants who make up half of the 
population of Georgetown. It might be better to find a way to send mailings to all “occupants” 
of residences in Georgetown, and to get these out in English and Spanish.  
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Georgetown could create a public bulletin board in a visible space 
 

Another way to ensure that residents know about local news is to create a Community 
Bulletin Board in a visible location that is accessible to pedestrians. Maintenance of the 
bulletin board could be done periodically by the Town, a local organization, or a specially 
formed form group of volunteers. Documents could be posted in multiple languages and the 
board could also incorporate public art, such as colorful murals.  Students involved in a 
variety of organizations could take the initiative in this type of effort—an effort that would 
create unity amongst community members and tell visitors “this is who Georgetown is.” 
 

 

            
 

 
Georgetown could create a Youth Council that works along side Town Council. 
 

Youth councils have been adopted in towns around the U.S. as a way to give young people a 
recognized role in the civic life of the community. Working along side local government 
officials, youth councils not only learn from adult mentors on council, they can help council 
or community groups identify, organize, and implement youth initiatives.  For an example of 
how this is working in Norman, Oklahoma, see: http://www.ci.norman.ok.us/city/city-norman-youth-
council  
 

 
Georgetown could encourage and initiate Neighborhood Civic Association 

 
An effective way to disseminate information to large groups and build community cohesion is 
through Neighborhood Associations. When residents come together to address issues and 
concerns in a friendly and positive manner it creates a sense of community and opens up 
possibilities for innovative problem solving. There are many models for starting a civic 
association on the internet. A good one is : https://sites.google.com/site/masondistrictcouncil/how-to-
start-a-civic-association 
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Georgetown could tweak existing parade routes and events venues to encourage more
 cross-cultural interaction & communication  
 

Parades are fun for participants and observers. By bringing the community together in public 
spaces to celebrate cultural and civic life, parades are natural conduits of information. The 
parade route may be as important as the parade itself.  Routing a parade through parts of 
town that typically do not receive such fanfare could increase civic participation, build 
familiarity and trust, and generate publicity and revenue for businesses located along the 
route. A parade route that includes Layton Avenue, Depot Street, and Race Street (between 
Depot and E. Market) might weave new people and vibrant places into the core of the town. 
Likewise, alternating locations where community events take place, or creating multiple 
venues that draw people from one part of town to another, could be helpful ways to create 
spatial and social integration, if only for a few hours. 
 

 
Georgetown could expand and experiment with programs that engage youth & support families 

 
Many individuals who participated in the survey express a desire for more activities for 
children and families. A monthly movie night held in the public library, a church hall, or even 
the firehouse, could become a fun family tradition. In summer months large movie screens 
can be rented and placed outdoors. The company Fun Flicks takes care of all aspects of this 
type of showing (http://www.funflicks.com/pro-outdoor-movie-rentals.html).  To offset the costs, 
refreshments could be sold. Going to a free movie puts people in a shared space where 
communications and interactions can easily flow.  
 

 
 
Georgetown could expand signage and public art encourage place-making & pride  
 

Towns across the U.S. are thinking more strategically about the value of planning, designing 
and managing public spaces in order to generate community spirit and economic returns. 
One very effective way to encourage economic growth is to create attractive, intentional 
signage that announces and promotes the town’s unique features. When a particular ethnic 
group is highly represented in a city or town, as Hispanics are in Georgetown, signage could 
help the ethnic businesses district become a magnet, creating positive spillover effects for 
everyone. With heightened visibility comes greater recognition, respect, and mutuality. For an 
illustration of the importance of place-making see 
http://www.mlive.com/business/index.ssf/2013/05/rick_haglund_placemaking_can_b.html  
 
North Race Street could become a focal point instead a somewhat hidden side road. Adding 
signage to the entrance of Race Street at E. Laurel, using a formal sign or simple banner, 
could make this part of Georgetown’s “El Central,” an interesting and authentic destination. 
Signage is a relatively inexpensive and easy way to mark spaces for the purposes of 
integration, celebration, and visitors’ convenience. 
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Georgetown could initiate an environmentally & socially beneficial program to improve the 
 way the town looks and people interact  
 

One of the most frequent complaints by survey respondents is that too often home 
presentation and landscape maintenance do not conform to the norms of the community. 
Drying clothes on roofs and shrubbery (instead of clotheslines); storing household objects in 
the front yard (instead of backyard, shed or garage); using front lawns as parking lots 
(instead of green spaces); leaving porches, doors, and windows in a state of disrepair all 
contribute to visual disorder and loss of community pride, say some respondents. Mandating 
landscape uses, tastes and maintenance, however, is not a friendly action, even though many 
communities around the U.S. have detailed regulations about how properties can be used, 
decorated, and maintained. It is hard to find a workable solution in a town as diverse as 
Georgetown, where there are very different ideas about the appropriate function and look of 

1

In Wilmington, Delaware a 
large arch announces the 
Little Italy section of town 
where restaurants and retail 
establishments are clustered 
and annual ethnic festivals 
occur. 	  

2

Mural art is another way 
of communicating civic 
life and place-making. In 
Newark, Delaware the 
Arts Alliance created 
murals that serve as 
scrapbook or storybook 
about life in that town. 
This one has the added 
benefit of telling the public 
about annual events and 
identifying important 
buildings. 
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domestic and public space, where residents have very different levels of disposable income, 
and where families must make decisions about how they wish to use their discretionary time.  
 
A possible way to resolve some tensions around the appearance of highly visible private 
spaces is to create a non-confrontational, non-judgmental program designed to protect the 
environment. An eco-friendly program called “Georgetown Goes Greener” could initiate 
changes that residents from different cultural and socio-economic backgrounds might easily 
endorse.  For example, “Georgetown Goes Greener” could start a campaign to install and 
use clotheslines in backyards as a way to reduce energy used for electric dryers, thus 
supporting the practice of drying clothes outdoors while making clothes lines available to 
households that may not have access to one. Estimated cost for materials to install a 
clothesline = $25, according to one web site: http://voices.yahoo.com/the-good-ol-clothes-line-
eco-friendly-clothes-dryer-6296116.html?cat=57.  
 
A “Georgetown Goes Greener” initiative could also encourage: the planting of shade trees to 
reduce energy use on air-conditioning and absorb carbon dioxide; the use groundcovers that 
reduce storm runoff, erosion, and the need for chemicals; the inclusion of ornamental and 
vegetable plantings that attract honeybees, provide food, promote wellbeing, and add to 
property values. In this fashion multiple goals could be accomplished without singling out any 
one group for negative attention. 
 
To create buy-in and incentives for a “Georgetown Goes Greener” initiative, landlords, 
tenants, homeowners, local merchants, and service clubs could be brought together to come 
up with ways to turn value-detracting land uses and landscapes into value-adding 
improvements and publicity for the town. Small grants, annual awards for the best example of 
a property that went greener, and community-led beautification projects could provide some 
of the funding and encouragement to start and sustain this type of effort. Various 
organizations, such as the Arbor Society, have models for how to engage the community in in 
eco-friendly greening efforts. See http://www.itreetools.org/news/articles/PNW_scifi126_Sept2010.pdf 
 

 

Conclusion 
 
One of the most important findings that researchers looking at immigrant integration have found is 
that host communities need to allow time for immigrants to become adjusted and settled into their 
lives in the U.S.  The success of immigrant newcomers and their host communities depends on 
patience, trust and encouragement through that learning process. According to Tomas Jimenez (2011), 
America’s current generation of immigrants are just as successful at integrating as previous 
immigrants groups during the 19th and 20th centuries.  There is evidence to show that progress is 
being made by the children and grandchildren of immigrants in terms of learning English, completing 
high school and going on for college degrees, finding a solid footing in the labor force, purchasing 
homes and stepping forward to participate in the civic life of the larger community. Creating a culture 
of patience and mutuality might be one of the most valuable steps that the town can take at this time. 
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